
Shoshone Municipal Water Joint Powers Board

Board Proceedings

Monday, May 9, 2016, 10:00 a.m.

A regular meeting of the Shoshone Municipal Water Joint Powers Board was held at its Water Treatment Plant, May 9, 2016.


PRESENT:

Bryan Lee, Craig Sorenson, Don Richards, Jim Mentock,  



  Steve Miller, and J.R. Gonzales.
                ABSENT:     Jim Hillberry
                ALSO PRESENT: Craig Barsness, Dave Egan, and Susanne Lee

Chairman Miller called the meeting to order at 10:00 a.m.

Minutes

Chairman Miller asked for approval of the minutes of the April 11, 2016 board meeting.  Don Richards made a motion to approve the minutes of the April 11, 2016 board meeting as printed.  Second by Bryan Lee.  AYE:  Board Members:  Lee, Sorenson, Richards, Mentock, Miller, and Gonzales.  NAY: none. Motion carried.

Bills
Chairman Miller asked for approval of the May 9, 2016 bills list totaling $346,360.75.  There was brief discussion regarding the bills. Craig Sorenson made a motion to approve the May 9, 2016 bills list in the amount of $346,360.75. Second by Jim Mentock. AYE:  Board Members:  Lee, Sorenson, Richards, Mentock, Miller, and Gonzales.   NAY: none. Motion carried.
Public Comments

Chairman Miller asked for public comments.  There were no public comments.
Update on the Cathodic Protection Upgrade Deep Bed Anode Well Project
· The Manager reported that the project is substantially complete as of Friday, May 6, 2016.
· Anode beds are in, tested, and sized for rectifier installation, in thirty days.

· The Manager described the various problems encountered while drilling the two wells, including challenges such as voids/lost circulation, rain, and hydrogen sulfide gas. 

· Pay request #1, the only pay request except for final payment for this project, less the 10% retainage, is on the bills list. The Manager requested board approval to advertise for final payment of the retainage.

Bryan Lee made a motion to approve advertisement for final payment on the Cathodic Protection Upgrade Deep Bed Anode Well Project. Second by J.R. Gonzales. AYE:  Board Members:  Lee, Sorenson, Richards, Mentock, Miller, and Gonzales.   NAY: none. Motion carried.
Update on the Control Systems Improvement (SCADA), Phase II Project

· The Manager reported that there is only a small punch list of items to complete; the Chief Plant Operator and Errol Dreyer are working on those. Bob Martin will return next week for the last of the programming.
· The Chief Plant Operator noted that all feed systems are up and running well on the new system.

· Final payment has been made to Browns Hill Engineering.

· The project is winding down.

Update of the Pipeline Relocation II Project

· The Manager reported that not much has happened in the last month with this project.

· Survey exhibits have been submitted to the engineer and we hope to have them back shortly.

· With five weeks until the next board meeting, we hope to have some of the easements done and back to the board by then.

· No reimbursement has been received from WYDOT yet, though the first request was submitted two months ago.

· The board discussed easement costs and options.

· The Manager requested approval to offer $25.00 per rod per 20’ wide easement pro-rated with a minimum of $500 for the needed easements plus crop damage if applicable, with the cost of the temporary easement included in the price of the permanent easement.

Bryan Lee made a motion to approve an offer of $25.00 per rod per 20’ wide easement pro-rated with a minimum of $500 with the cost of the temporary easement included in the price of the permanent easement, plus crop damage if applicable, for the needed easements for the Pipeline Relocation II project. Second by Jim Mentock. AYE:  Board Members:  Lee, Sorenson, Richards, Mentock, Miller, and Gonzales.   NAY: none. Motion carried.
WAM-JPIC Health Insurance
· The Manager reported that the premium holiday in January translated to an 8.5% decrease in SMP’s health insurance cost for FY-2016.
· No premium holiday is projected for FY-2017, and there is a premium increase of 3.34%. 
· The Manager will renew the insurance plan ‘as is’ to preserve the ‘grandfathered’ status.

Proposed FY-2017 Budget
· The Manager distributed the approved FY-2017 preliminary budget, noting that no changes had been made yet. He then reviewed the changes from the FY-2016 budget.
· No board action is required on the FY-2017 budget until the June meeting.

· Wyoming’s Cost of Living (COL) for 4th quarter 2015 was 0.5%. The board discussed options for wage increases.

· The Chairman requested the Manager create a spreadsheet for the June board meeting, showing several different possibilities and associated costs for increases.

Chief Operator’s Report
· The Chief Plant Operator (CPO) gave an overview of the Monthly Production Summary report. 
· Production has decreased 3% over last April. 

· Community usages are down except for Byron and Frannie.

· Lead/copper testing training will take place with community representatives after today’s utility barbecue luncheon.

· Lead/copper testing will take place June 1st through 3rd.

· VOC testing returned excellent results.
· We are down to three certified operators who can operate the plant alone, meaning that these three operators, which includes the CPO, will work additional hours/shifts to accommodate summer production/demand levels. The Manager holds a fourth license if needed.
· New employee Brett Trudo has passed his Level One certification. 

Manager’s Report

· The surplus items auction, including the 4x4 truck, ended May 6, 2016. 

· The Manager distributed handouts showing the bid tabulation and high bidders.
Craig Sorenson made a motion to award the surplus items to the high bidders as listed. Second by Jim Mentock.  AYE: Board Members:  Lee, Sorenson, Mentock, Miller, and Gonzales.  Abstain: Board Member Richards. NAY: none. Motion carried.
· WYO-STAR interest for April is not in yet; March interest was 0.477%.
· Water use figures were down 3.4% over last April, but up 6.3% for the fiscal year. We should finish ahead for the fiscal year.

· The County Planning and Zoning Commission did pass the Special Use Permit (SUP) for the Redemption Church. The county commissioners will consider this item at their board meeting on Tuesday, May 17th. The board directed the Manager to send a letter to the commissioners informing them of the board’s opposition to the SUP, emphasizing our security concerns and the church’s poor planning and attitude about this project and our concerns.

· The Employee Appreciation Dinner on April 27th was well attended and the food was good.

· The board will meet for a working luncheon on May 12, 2016 to do the Manager’s appraisal.

Other Business

There was no other business to report.

Adjourn

Craig Sorenson made a motion to adjourn the meeting at 11:43 a.m. Second by J.R. Gonzales. 

AYE:  Board Members:  Lee, Sorenson, Richards, Mentock, Miller, and Gonzales.   NAY: none. Motion carried.
The annual utility department barbecue followed the meeting.

   
Attest:   

Chairman

Secretary


